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SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002 COMPLIANCE BRIEFING
Background

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (Act) applies only to publicly traded corporations, however, privately held firms and not-for-profits have continued to review the Act and adopt portions anticipating that some variation of the Act would eventually become mandatory for them and because much of the Act is good practice.  The Act’s purpose is to protect financial statement users by improving the accuracy and reliability of corporate disclosures.
In 2003, the National Association for College and University Business Officers (NACUBO) issued recommendations on the Act including a checklist of the various provisions of the Act and its potential for application to institutions of Higher Education.  We have used the NACUBO best practice guidelines to conduct an assessment of Oakland University’s status related to the Act and NACUBO’s recommendations.  Several recommendations are made throughout the document which would strengthen our financial reporting processes.  The recommendations are summarized below.
Assessment

Overall, using the Act and NACUBO recommendations as the standard, control of the accuracy and reliability of Oakland University’s financial statement reporting appears to be strong.  In general, common business practices are followed ensuring that the accounting records and resulting financial statements accurately reflect the financial position of the University at the statement date and throughout the year.  There are practices which provide for proper oversight of financial transactions and involvement of the Board of Trustees with recommended levels of oversight.

Even though controls appear to be strong, they are not always published as policy or formal procedures.  An example is the absence of a whistleblowers policy.

Controls over individual business practices are being assessed by the Internal Audit Department.  As weaknesses are identified, corrective actions will be recommended.
Recommendation
The following recommendations are made in order to strengthen our financial reporting processes and better comply with the Act and NACUBO’s recommendations:

1. Consideration should be given to loosening the restriction on rotation of audit firms.  Oakland’s policy is more restrictive than is recommended by the Act and NACUBO which will result in a limited pool of potential bidders (Sections 203 and 207).
2. Language should be added to the Finance, Audit and Investment Committee charge/responsibilities to restrict the hiring of former public accounting firm employees into financial management positions (Section 206).
3. A whistleblowers policy should be adopted by the Board (Section 301).

4. The current risk assessment project is being completed and will be reported to the Board.  The subsequent audit schedule will be based on this assessment (Section 302).

5. The sub-certification process should be strengthened (Section 302).

6. A periodic conflict of interest compliance review should be implemented (Section 403).
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Financial Implications

The initial implementation of the recommendations will not have a substantial incremental cost.  A limited pool of potential bidders for audit firms could result in higher bids.  Additional personnel may be needed to manage and monitor added controls (e.g. sub-certification process, conflict of interest review).
Attachments
A. Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 Compliance Briefing

B. April 3, 2003 Board Action Letter
C. NACUBO Code of Ethics 
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